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Response: The bill amends the definition of ‘Northern Australia’ within the Act to include 

Christmas Island and the Cocos (Keeling) Islands, collectively known as the Indian Ocean 

Territories. 

The PRL Group has been a strong advocate for the inclusion of the IOT in the definition of Northern Australia 

in the Northern Australia Infrastructure Facility Act 2016. Because of the strategic importance of the IOT 

Territories to the Commonwealth (see relevant links below), it is deemed essential to maintain viable 

communities in the IOT and sustainable economies which can support them. While PRL have made good 

progress in diversifying our business more effort and support is needed in order to realistically transition from 

a narrowly-based economy to one which is diversified and more sustainable. There are multiple challenges 

to economic development in the IOT. These include remoteness and isolation, reliability and cost of freight 

and air travel, deteriorating infrastructure and limited public services.  A major constraint to development in 

the IOT is the difficulty in accessing to finance for investment therefore inclusion of the IOT into Northern 

Australia and access to the NAIF becomes even more critically important.   

Whichever way you look at it the IOT are geographically and politically a part of Northern Australia, forming 

part of the electorate of Lingiari in the Northern Territory. The region also faces similar issues of remoteness 

and isolation that impact the development of other parts of Northern Australia. It is in the interests of the 

Commonwealth, and the IOT communities that the region is considered part of the Northern Australia 

agenda, therefore we hope the proposed change to the geographic coverage of the Northern Australia 

Infrastructure Facility (NAIF) legislation is fully supported by the inquiry. 

Response: The bill also clarifies that the objectives of the Act include the provision of financial assistance 

for the development of Northern Australia economic infrastructure for the benefit of Indigenous persons. 

Prior to settlement of the IOT, respectively 1890 for Christmas Island and 1820 for Cocos Keeling Islands the 

Islands were uninhabited. There is no evidence of any indigenous habitation prior to settlement, given the 

remoteness of the IOT and distance from the Australian mainland that is not unexpected. The requirement 

for an Indigenous engagement strategy for NAIF projects, that demonstrates objectives for Indigenous 

participation, procurement and employment in the region of the project, while critically important on the 

mainland would be of little benefit to the local populations and businesses in the IOT or the Indigenous 

communities on the mainland. In fact it could be potentially be an impediment to local companies being 

eligible for finance through NAIF. We recommend for the IOT, a local participation, procurement and 

employment strategy would be more suitable, and would more likely benefit the local populations and 

regional economy. 

Relevant Links; 

Joint Standing Committee on the National Capitol and External Territories - Report into the Strategic 

Importance of the Indian Ocean Territories. 

https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary Business/Committees/Joint/National Capital and External Territo

ries/~/link.aspx? id=30C52611D44C4D7E9DB2E2BA5516BA56& z=z 
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